ROLES AND RELATIONSHIPS

You are a Director of the Scottish Rugby Union (SRU) which is also a limited company.  How would you (and/or the Board) react in the following situations?  

1. You are on the Board to represent the interests of referees.  There are demands for a significant rise in payment and expenses for referees at all levels of the game and the Board is meeting to discuss the issue.

It is clear from the financial reports presented to the Board that the SRU cannot afford the 15% increase demanded by the Referees’ Association but they have told you to make the strongest case possible for the rise and you are expected to report back to the Referees’ Association on how successful you have been.

At the Board meeting last week, you (and two like-minded Board colleagues who agreed to back you up) spoke passionately in favour of the 15% rise.  However, the Board voted to reject the 15% claim but agreed to offer a 7% rise phased in over two years – on the grounds that it was the most that the SRU could afford.  You are embarrassed by this decision and strongly disagree with it.

A local journalist has now contacted you, as a spokesman for the referees, and asked you for your view on the Board decision.  Speaking as a referee not a Director, you are extremely critical of the SRU Board and the decision which you have branded a disgrace.  

2.
A fellow Director has recently given an address at a conference in Edinburgh, in which she criticised sportscotland for its attitude to rugby as a sport and its funding compared to other sports.  The address also contained controversial remarks about modern coaching techniques promoted by the SRU through its coaching qualifications.  In her remarks, she blamed the decline in standards on two “high performance” coaches employed by the SRU at its centre of excellence at Murrayfield and the Head of Performance at the SRU.

The matter has stirred up a controversy – you have been contacted by the local press and asked whether you agree with the comments made by your colleague on sportscotland’s discriminatory attitude to rugby.   Furthermore, the Chief Executive today received a letter from solicitors representing the two coaches referred to in the address seeking a full apology from the Director and the SRU, together with damages.

When challenged to explain herself at the next Board meeting, the Director has stated that she was speaking in an individual capacity, not as a member of the SRU Board and, indeed, she had asked to be billed as such by the conference organisers.  In short, it was none of the Board’s business!

3.
The Chief Executive recently presented a draft Corporate Plan to the Board setting out the major challenges and opportunities facing the SRU over the next five years.  The draft plan included a proposal to sell off most of SRU’s surplus land to provide funds for a major renovation of its headquarters and another proposal to invest £10m over the five year period in a programme to promote rugby in primary schools.  

Although SRU reserves, which are traditionally low, will be exhausted by this investment, the Chief Executive believes that they are sufficient to cope.
Although surprised by the radical nature of the proposals, the Board approved the draft plan but only after receiving assurances from the Chief Executive that the renovated HQ would be a design masterpiece and that the Directors would have the final say in the re-design and fitting out of the Boardroom. 
However, the one Director who voted against approving the plan has now resigned on the grounds that “the Directors are a bunch of blithering idiots and are letting the Chief Executive away with murder!”
4.
The biggest challenge for the SRU in 2017/18 is the implementation of a major new IT software system to handle player registrations and ticket sales for international matches.  There is no time to pilot the system given the time constraints.

As a Director, you have received regular progress reports from the Chief Executive which show that the project is progressing well and that the system will come in on time, within budget and operate to the required standards.  However, you and other Directors have been hearing rumours from outside that there are major problems with the system and that it may not be ready in time with catastrophic consequences for the SRU and its reputation.  The Chief Executive continues to re-assure the Board that any teething problems have been resolved.

The rumours are still circulating!  It is only six months before the system is due to go live.  You are wondering how you should deal with this issue at tonight’s Board meeting.

5.
A major incident has occurred at SRU headquarters with a member of staff taken to hospital having suffered an electric shock from a loose electrical wire in one of the staff toilets.  The Health and Safety Executive is investigating the matter and in its preliminary findings has highlighted the fact that the SRU has no formal H&S policy and is in breach of at least four of its health and safety statutory obligations.  

You are concerned at the possible consequences for you personally and the SRU arising from this investigation but you have been assured by the Chief Executive that, as a small company, there is only so much that the SRU is expected to do to comply with the many bureaucratic requirements of government for businesses.  After all, the SRU has no data protection policy, no policies on equal opportunities, harassment, grievance, fraud, and some of its other policies have not been reviewed in 20 years.

Can you take comfort from the Chief Executive’s assurances? If not, can you rely on her to take the fall if things go badly wrong? 

6.
sportscotland has provided funding to the SRU to run a grant scheme whereby the SRU will fund clubs and community organisations to run schemes and provide facilities to promote women’s rugby.  A local community organisation recently applied for a grant under the scheme but the proposal was rejected by SRU officials on the basis that it failed to meet most of the assessment criteria for the scheme.  The Chair of the community organisation is unhappy at this decision.  

“Six months ago, I mentioned the project to two SRU Directors at a social function - they were extremely enthusiastic about the venture and encouraged us to apply for the grant, indicating that our application would receive favourable consideration.”  

The Directors concerned deny any wrongdoing and state that they were merely “making polite noises” in response to the Chair of the community organisation’s questions.  Under no circumstances had they given any impression that the award of the grant would be a formality.  

In a separate development, the Chief Executive of the SRU has received a letter from the Chief Executive of sportscotland expressing concern that at a social function two nights earlier, he had overheard three individuals – of which you were one - discussing the outcome of the latest round of grant awards for the scheme.  However, the SRU had not at that stage informed any of the applicants of the outcome of their application.

In your defence, you argue that as the decisions had already been taken at Board level, the Chief Executive of sportscotland is getting in a twist over nothing.  Anyway, if officials were more efficient in notifying all concerned of the outcomes, this situation wouldn’t have arisen.  

The matters will be discussed at tonight’s SRU Board meeting where rumour has it the Chair will want “heads to roll”.

7.
The Board of the SRU has been debating whether or not to embark on a new commercial venture which would involve investing £500,000 in setting up an events management company.  The Scottish Government (SG) has indicated its strong disapproval of the venture on the grounds that, if the venture failed, the significant public funds invested by it (via sportscotland) in the SRU could be put at risk.  There have been veiled threats that a decision to proceed with this venture may result in a reduction in future public funding for the SRU. 

At last night’s Board meeting, the Chair and Chief Executive, who had met to discuss the proposal prior to the meeting, presented a paper to the Board recommending that the SRU proceed with the venture.

The proposal was subsequently passed unopposed.  However, it was obvious to everyone that one Director (Harry McDonald), who was shaking his head throughout the debate, was deeply unhappy.

Harry is an extremely shy individual and does not contribute to Board discussions unless invited to do so by the Chair.  Afterwards, over coffee, he expresses his concerns to you that (1) the SRU is on a collision course with sportscotland and this can only have disastrous consequences for rugby, the SRU and the Directors and (2) the SRU may not have the powers under its constitution to undertake this venture anyway.  

You pointed out that he had his chance to say something but had remained silent.  However, in his view, the Chair and Chief Executive had ‘stitched it up’ beforehand and anyway, look what had happened when Moira (another Director) had disagreed with the Chair’s view two months ago – they were still trying to get the blood stains off the wall!

This conversation has made you uneasy at this decision - the fact that the Board is going against the wishes of SG and may even be acting illegally.  You have told the Chair of your unease but he has not been sympathetic.

Are you right to be concerned about the manner in which the Board has handled this matter and, if so, how should you take the matter further?

8.

The Chair and the Chief Executive have recently had a major row that, in your opinion, has been adversely affecting the conduct of Board business.  The problem had been building up for some time as a result of a number of situations:

· Two months ago, the Chief Executive commissioned a consultancy assignment (without tendering) from the firm owned by an ex-Director without consulting the Board.  The Chair was unhappy at this but the Chief Executive’s view was that this was a specialist assignment, the former Director had the skills required for the job, and the cost of the assignment, at £20,000 over two years, was within her delegated limits
· The MD of your main clothing supplier recently approached an SRU Director at a social event and complained about the delays his company has been experiencing in being paid by the SRU.  The delays are, in the words of the MD, endangering the viability of his company

The Director has had concerns for some time about the efficiency of the finance department and the quality of the financial systems.  He has started an investigation into the matter, has taken over a room in the offices and is reviewing all the relevant files.  He wishes to make a presentation on his findings at the next Board meeting
The Chief Executive is furious at the conduct of the Director and the way that her staff have been put under pressure to supply files etc.  She has told the Chair that the Director has ‘crossed the line’ – the Chair has defended the Director on the basis that these are genuine concerns and Directors are there to challenge and scrutinise and not to rubber stamp the activities of the Chief Executive and staff
· The Board has approved a major marketing campaign to promote rugby in schools estimated to cost some £200,000.  The Board is taking a keen interest in ensuring that the campaign is a success and has asked to be consulted on the slogan to be used; sign off the text of any TV and/or press adverts used in the campaign; and approve the choice of actor for the voice over.  The Chief Executive is refusing to co-operate
•
A fellow Director often arrives early for Board meetings and takes the opportunity to go for a walk around the building to meet the staff.  This has proved useful in the past in terms of giving him a chance to (1) pass on observations made by grassroots members on the performance of the SRU, in particular, the quality of the support and services that the SRU is providing to clubs and (2) gain an insight into any emerging staffing issues or concerns.


The Chief Executive has asked the Chair to tell the Director ‘to keep his nose out of my business’.  The Chair, however, is of the opinion that the Board (and the SRU) is often perceived as being too aloof from the membership and welcomes his constructive engagement with the membership and staff
· The Chief Executive recently informed the Chair that for the third Board meeting in a row, no budgetary reports on the SRU’s financial position would be available due to circumstances beyond her control.  By the date of the next meeting, it will have been four months since any budget reports have been received by Directors.  However, the Chief Executive sees no cause for alarm:

“I can assure you that our financial performance is fine and that we will meet our financial targets this year.  However, let’s face it, even when we have presented budgetary reports to the Board in the past, they have gone through on the nod in five minutes flat - scrutinising financial reports is of no interest to Directors”
Both parties have been canvassing Directors to support their position with a view to having the problem party removed.


